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	MINUTES OF MEETING
	: 16th October 2017

	TIME OF MEETING
	: 7.30 p m 

	venue of meeting
	: Community Hall

	Type of meeting
	: ORDINARY

	present
	: MR MARK THOMAS (MT)

	
	: MR MARK BETTERIDGE (MB) 

	
	: MR IAN KITSON (IK)

	
	MR DAVID SULLIVAN (DS)

	Chaired by
	:MR IAN KITSON (IK) 

	in attendance
	: Mr DAVID Baker (DB)

	Also present
	: CLLR Kirsty Locke (HCC)

: 5 parishioners


66.
Apologies 

66.1
Apologies were received from Cllrs Peter Giddings (TVBC) and Cllr Louisa Russell.
67.
Public Participation 
67.1
None
68
Actions arising
68.1
 

	The clerk reviewed the June 2017 TVBC S106 report and identified a number of report anomalies that needed investigation.  It was agreed to request a meeting with TVBC to investigate the matter further.  JW, DB, PG (TVBC) to action.  Meeting to be scheduled with TVBC officers on 5th or 12 October. Completed.  Note see planning 73.3.

	A second Solar Speed Indicator Sign (SID) Discussions were still taking place to finalise its exact location. Cllr Ian Kitson offered to meet with the local resident concerned.  In progress  Note: see CSW report 71.1.

	Councillors discussed Kit Malthouse’s (MP) initiative to lobby for the A343 being downgraded to a ‘B’ road status. Councillors agreed it would be far more positive to work towards gaining a restriction of use on HGVs and articulated lorry traffic on the A343 between Newbury and Andover based on safety grounds given the steep gradients and sharp bends on that stretch of road.  A letter would be sent to Kit Malthouse expressing support for that solution to be considered. DB to action.  Completed.  Note: see correspondence 72.1.

	It was noted that the white line at the junction of Church St with the A343 at the Square had not be re-instated following resurfacing work earlier in the year.  Cllr Kirsty Locke (HCC) offered to take this up with Hampshire Highways department.  In progress

	It was reported that a wooden bollard outside 1 The Square SP11 0AA had been demolished and needed replacement.  DB to action.  Completed

	Horseshoe Lane public meeting: Cllr Jamie Williams would be sending out a summary report covering the issues reported and the potential solutions that would be taken forward by a working party.  Carried forward.

	It was suggested that Swifts meeting scheduled for 11th December should be some form of Christmas event.  Cllr David Sullivan was asked to think about planning an appropriate event.  DS to action  Completed.  A light buffet lunch was being planned for attendees and supporters of Swifts.

	Councillors approved the renewal of the insurance policy at an annual premium of £732.78 under the Hiscox policy.  DB to action.  Completed

	The clerk requested permission to place the annual advertisement in the parish magazine asking that all firework parties planned within the parish should be notified to the parish council.  DB to action.  Completed


69.
Minutes of meeting 18th September 2017
69.1
The minutes of the Parish Council meeting of 18th September 2017 were approved and signed by the Chairman.
70.
Declarations of interest
70.1
None.
71.
Community Speed Watch (CSW) report
71.1
Councillor Mark Betteridge led a discussion about the siting of a 2nd solar speed indicator sign designed to monitor north bound traffic on the A343 through Hursbourne Tarrant.  It was noted that there was only one viable site available on council owned land.  However, a pilot scheme would be trialled to turn the existing solar speed indicator sign around to assess whether accurate readings of traffic speeds could be obtained of north bound traffic without any undue interference resulting when monitoring across the line of sight of south bound traffic movements. Discussions with local residents would continue to help mitigate any impact on the local street scene.  IK to action.
71.2
It was agreed to seek new quotes for the second solar speed indicator device and the item would be placed on the agenda for the next parish meeting.  DB to action.
72.
Correspondence
72.1
The list of correspondence received during the month was read and passed to the relevant councillor.
· A parishioner had presented a briefing statement on the potential down grading of the A343 for information to councillors.  It supported the view reached by the parish council in September that an application to downgrade the A343 to a ‘B’ road classification was unlikely to be successful.  Councillors supported an approach that the A343 should be made part of the ‘Exclude Road Network’ where clear restrictions would be put in place to limit HGV access and usage of the route.  It was confirmed that the clerk had submitted a letter to Kit Malthouse MP in September lobbying for the use of that type of restriction.  Councillors encouraged the parishioner to submit a personal letter to Kit Malthouse.
· Councillor Ian Kitson briefed councillors on three quotes received for the installation of additional bollards around the community centre car park that were designed to prevent unauthorised access onto the playing field area.  Councillors discussed and agreed the quote that provided the higher quality materials and made use of local labour would be accepted.  
Note: it was agreed to go ahead with the work as soon as possible.  Costs would be met from general reserves but some funding may be available under a HCC councillor small grant scheme.
73.
Planning Applications
73.1
There following planning application discussed:
RESOLVED: Councillors agreed that the actions documented below would be taken:
	17/02422FULLN
	22 Sep 17
	Ground floor extension to South West elevation.  Mount Cottage Dolomans Lane, Ibthorpe, Andover. Mr C Howard.  No comment.

	17/02290/LBWN
	26 Sep 17
	Removal of a staircase and relocating it in an adjacent corridor to provide independent access to attic bedroom and associated alterations.  Hurstbourne House, Church Street, Hurstbourne Tarrant, Andover.  Mr Thomas Sharpe. .  No comment.

	
	29 Sep 17
	Draft Revised Statement of Community Involvement in Planning Matters 2017 – Public Consultation. .  No comment.

	17/02513/TREEN
	04 Oct 17
	T1 Holly – reduce height by up to 1.5 metres and prune as shown on photograph, T2 – fell, T3 – ash – remove limb.  Swift Cottage, Ibthorpe, Andover. Mr Edward Cox. .  No comment.

	17/02484/FULLN
	04 Oct 17
	First floor extension over existing garage with Juliet balcony and including conversion of garage to habitable accommodation.  1B Hillside, Village Street 1, Upton SP110JH. .  No comment.

	17/02061/TREEN
	10 Oct 17
	T1 Hawthorn – Fell, G1 – Thuja – Fell. The Old Police House, The Dene, Hurstbourne Tarrant.  Mr Simon Hooley. .  No comment.


73.2
Cllr Ian Kitson reported he had attended a community planning seminar run by HCC/TVBC which encouraged all parish councils to consider putting in place one type of local planning document.  The choice covered was the use of a Village Design Statement, a Parish Plan or a Neighbourhood Plan that would act as a form of local supplementary planning guidance.  Councillors noted that all options would require considerable resources to complete and that the plans impact or influence on planning matters still appeared to carry little weight.  Councillor Jamie Williams offered to run an online checker to assess the matter further.  JW to action.
73.3
Councillor Jamie Williams and the parish clerk attended a meeting with the S106 planning Officer at TVBC.  Purpose of the meeting was to clarify the following:

· S106 monies currently available to the parish council;
· S106 monies that were outstanding and what actions TVBC were taking to collect and make those monies available to the parish council;
· To gain a better understanding on how different types and purposes of S106 monies can be best managed and used by the parish council.
The TVBC planning officer agreed to provide a fully validated S106 report by the end of October to support the next parish council budget planning cycle in November.  He confirmed that invoices for the outstanding S106 monies had finally been issued to developers

73.4
Councillor Jamie Williams reported that the determination of a planning application for the caravan site located in Netherton Bottom was on hold pending further assessment work to be carried out by TVBC.
74.
Councillors’ reports:
74.1
Councillors Mark Betteridge and David Sullivan had nothing further to report.
74.2
Councillor Mark Thomas reported that 18 people had participated in the AED (defibrillator) and CPR training session held on 7th October.  Attendees expressed their support for what they all agreed was a very valuable training experience. 
74.3
Councillor Jamie Williams confirmed that Southern Water had finally gained permission to act and put a stop to the water leaks in the Pill Heath area.  Councillor Williams also reported that some children had been seen climbing up onto the wooden roof of the new play equipment and were using it as a jumping off point onto the platform below.  The need for a safety notice would be considered by councillors.

74.4
Councillor Ian Kitson reported that the suppliers of the new play equipment would be making a site visit to address some minor points raised in the latest ROSPA inspection report.
75.
Clerk’s report
75.1 
The clerk reported that a BT planning application had been posted on 13th October in Church Street for the installation of a new green cabinet as part of the next phase of broadband improvement in the parish.  The parish clerk asked for permission to take down the tennis net over the winter period following the half term break.  DB to action. The clerk reported that Business Stream had finally made contact with the council regarding the management of the allotment water supply following the change of Utility ownership from Southern Water in April 2017.  Finally, the first tranche of work under the parish lengthsman scheme had been successfully carried out to clear ditches, drains and improve footpath access.
76
Performance Monitoring – 2Q 2017/18 Financial Report
76.1
The clerk presented the 2Q 2017/18 financial reports and confirmed that the bank reconciliation report and bank statements had been reviewed by the council’s internal controller and had been signed off as a true record as required by the revised financial regulations.  A list of variances of budget vs actual figures was presented to councillors. 

RESOLVED: Councillors agreed that no remedial action was required.  

Overall spending during Q1 and Q2 was in line with budget plans.  
77
Annual review of Health & Safety – Allotments risk assessments
77.1
Cllr Ian Kitson presented the allotment risk assessment report to the meeting. The report’s recommendations were discussed and accepted.  Cllr Kitson reported that the 2 vacant plots had now both been leased to 2 new parishioners during the last week.
RESOLVED: Councillors reviewed the risk assessment report on the allotments and noted the actions required.

78
Annual review - Risk register
78.1
The clerk presented the risk register report to the meeting.  Councillors noted the change to Risk 5.
RESOLVED: Councillors discussed and accepted the new risk register.
79
Annual review - Standing Orders & Financial regulations
79.1
The clerk reported that there were no changes required to the Standing Orders or Financial Regulations since the last annual review in October 2016.

80
Project Register
80.1
The clerk introduced the updated project register to the parish council. Councillors reviewed and discussed the listed projects. 
The following main changes to the project register were noted:
· Completed projects – installation of a village defibrillator, improvements to KGV play equipment, additional benches on KGV and renewed fencing and dog walker access around play area, Dene Green landscaping.
· New projects agreed – 2 additional benches near The Crescent and by bus shelter, repaint tennis court markings, new IT equipment for clerk, replacement of Dines Close notice board

· Parish Lengthsman scheme had been started to ensure regular maintenance of drains, ditches and footpaths was carried out around the parish each year

80.2
The clerk was asked to update the project register in preparation for the new budget planning cycle for 2017/18 once TVBC had supplied validated data on S106 monies for use by the parish council.  DB to action.

81
Working Party 21st October
81.1
Councillor Mark Thomas confirmed plans had been put in place for the next working party on Saturday 21st October 2017 10am to 12noon.
Keeping Hurstbourne Tarrant, Ibthorpe & Upton tidy! - Autumn Working Party

Please join us at one of the following locations to help. 
Group 1 - HbT Dene Green
Group 2 - HbT Community Centre
Group 3 - Ibthorpe at the Bank Tree
There will be a variety of jobs for all ages, including: Litter Picking - Tidying Verges - Maintaining Footpaths - Spring Bulb Planting – Strimming & Trimming.
82
Next meetings and forward plan update

82.1
The next ordinary Hurstbourne Tarrant Parish Council meeting will be held on Monday 20th November 2017 in the Community Centre at 7.30 p.m.  
Forward plan agenda items:

· Budget setting for 2018/19;
· To review the Clerk’s salary for 2018/19;
· To review annual subscriptions for 2018/19.

83.
Disbursements – 16th October 2017.

83.1 The following cheques were presented for signature:

Number
Payee



Expenditure


Amount

1287

D R Baker


Salary Aug


£      131.38

1288

HM Revenue & Customs
PAYE



£        87.60

1290

D R Baker


Consumables Mar –Oct
£      125.87

1291

HALC



Course fee


£        90.00

1292

M Edwards (Currys)

Laptop



£      383.00

1293

I Kitsin (Earthline)

Top Soil Dene Green

£      300.00

1294

M Edwards (Currys)

Shredder


£        41.99

Total authorised
 £1,159.84

Meeting closed at 9.10 p.m.

Signed………………………………………………………

Date:………………
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